MINUTES OF THE KINVER ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 

HELD ATTHE PARISH COUNCIL OFFICES ON WEDNESDAY 4th MARCH 2020
PRESENT
JK Hall (Chairman), Miss V Webb (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Allen, S Anderson, H Williams, BR Edwards, G Sisley, P Wooddisse, D Light, Mrs E Lord,  IG Sadler
IN ATTENDANCE
   Mrs J Neal – Clerk, Mrs M Fullwood Assistant to Clerk.
MEMBERS OF THE 

Resident Mrs V Davies, 4 representatives from the Anchor cottages
PUBLIC PRESENT


1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies of absence were received from Glenys Lloyd former Kinver WI (Ex president), Angela Fletcher Stourton WI, Maureen Eglington former Kinver Floral Art Club, Cllrs H Rogers, D Hadlington, BR Edwards, T Talbott-Webb, E Simons and County Councillor Mrs V Wilson.

2. MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF 6th March 2019

It was proposed that the minutes were accepted as a true record of the proceedings this was agreed unanimously.
3.  MATTERS ARISING FROM THOSE MINUTES OF 6th March 2019

There were no matters arising from the previous minutes.

4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

This Report covers the last parish year 2019/20.

The chairman reported that the year had been interesting, but the Council had continued to maintain their services.  The Precept again has been maintained without increase for the 11th year. He thanked the Chairman of the Finance Committee for keeping the finances on track.

The Chairman paid tribute to Cllr Margaret Rogers who sadly passed away in September 2019, her presence, experience, knowledge and enthusiasm would be greatly missed at Council and among the many organisations within the parish that she was connected with.


He thanked the staff for their hard work and efforts for the Council.


As in house is running as it should, the Council should turn its attentions to the longer term issues, such as the continued encroachment into the Greenbelt proposed by the latest SAD, and the problems with communicating with the Police.

5     
COMMITTEE REPORTS


Prior to each Committee Chairman presenting his/her report, the Chairman of the Council explained that following each such presentation there would be a period for members of the public present to seek clarification on any points covered by the presentation.

5.1
CLLR MRS CHRISTING ALLEN, CHAIRMAN OF THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE THEN PRESENTED THE FOLLOWING REPORT AS TO THE ACTIVITIES OF THAT COMMITTEE OVER THE PAST YEAR – 2019/2020.

SAD developments -  The development off Hyde lane is now underway.  At White Hill, Potters Cross, a public event is being held on February 12th 2020 by Trebor Developments at the KSCA regarding the first stage development.  We believe approximately 40 houses are to be built on there. 


The Burgesses  - Demolition is now underway and construction will start soon. The old Police station – Planning permission for 4 dwellings on the site have been submitted. There is no decision from district yet regarding that development.


Schools – Plans were seen for the building of a new Brindley Primary school.  Plans were passed for the building of the new sports hall at Kinver High school, but as yet no building work has started.


At the district level the Spatial housing strategy and infrastructure delivery plan covering from 2018 to 2037 is now closed for consultation. The decision and end result will be announced later this year. Option G was preferred, having a minimal effect on Kinver.

Recommendations made by Kinver Parish Council:   


Decisions by District

Accepted                       


 45




55

Refused                   


  4




  3

Comments                   


  3

Referred to Steve Dores     

13          (re trees)

Planning applications withdrawn 
  
  3                                                               3

Figures between Parish and District vary as the Parish Council may not see all planning applications or may not be able to comment on all applications depending when our meetings fall and when the comment date for the plan falls. E&OE.

I would like to thank the clerk and her assistant for all their help over the past year and for the help of all the Parish Councillors on the planning committee.

Christine Allen, Planning Chairman

5.2     CLLR MR PAUL WOODDISSE, CHAIRMAN OF THE LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE, THEN PRESENTED THE FOLLOWING REPORT AS TO THE ACTIVITIES OF THAT COMMITTEE OVER THE PAST YEAR 2019/2020.

Firstly I wish to thank John Cutler who stood down as chairman of this committee last year who for several years kept us moving forward with fresh ideas and vigour.
Secondly I wish to pay tribute to Margaret Rogers who followed on from John but whose illness and sad passing meant that she did not have a chance to chair the committee.
In the year much of our work has tended to concentrate on footpaths keeping an ever vigilant eye on defects and a closure. The two Council Technicians have done sterling work in keeping the network in good walkable order.
Thanks are due to Marita and Jenny for making the Parish Council a greener place by cutting back on the use of paper and changing some of our lights to LED.
Cllr Allen has continued with her imitative to improve the condition of towpaths. She will be able to express views for better towpaths when a representative of the Canals and River Trust attends our next Committee meeting.
Daffodil bulb planting took place again in 2019 and will continue again this year to cover pastures new and enhance already established areas.
Cllr Paul Wooddisse

Chairman Leisure and Amenities Committee, Kinver Parish Council

5.3
CLLR MR DUDLEY LIGHT, CHAIRMAN OF THE FINANCE AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE, THEN PRESENTED THE FOLLOWING  REPORT AS TO THE ACTIVITIES OF THAT COMMITTEE OVER THE PAST YEAR – 2019/2020.
The Parish Council will deliver the 2019/2020 budget according to plan.

This financial year has not provided us with any unexpected financial difficulties. Following two years of staffing issues, which had a negative effect on the budget, I am pleased to report that we have enjoyed a full staffing complement since 1st.July 2019.

The closure of Barclays bank in the village caused the Parish Council some operational inconvenience. We therefore reviewed our banking arrangements and decided to move our account back to the Coop bank. This move has been very successful.

We also carried out a review of our insurance arrangements. Following this we changed insurance companies resulting in significant savings.

The Parish Council have for many years maintained/cleaned etc., the public toilets on Kinver Edge. We used to receive a grant from the District Council to offset some of the costs but this has now ceased. The National Trust do not contribute to the costs in any way. We. the Parish Council do not own the toilet block and neither do the National Trust .Being unable to find any record of ownership and having maintained the toilet block for many years the Parish Council has decided to pursue a claim for legal ownership. The matter is now being dealt with by our solicitors.

We have continued to help local organisations with funding but have put a cap on grants at £250 per application. We also continue to fund the cost the Christmas lights and the small individual trees and lights. The cost of this is £5000 circa.

My thanks goes to the staff and to all Councillors for their help and support.

Finally I can confirm that Parish Council precept for 2020/21 will remain at £144709. This will be the twelfth year running without a precept rise.
6     
REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS

6.1  
BEST KEPT VILLAGE COMPETITION 

Volunteers are needed to help to organise the competition which starts 1st May to end of July. But voluntary work of keeping the village clean and tidy of litter weeds and dog pooh. 

Thank you to all those who helped last year.  

Please come forward and help. Contact LIN HINGLEY Organiser on 01384 872958.  

        
6.2
KINVER CIVIC SOCIETY REPORT FROM THE COMMITTEE

 

Established 1979 from the former Residents’ Association, Kinver Civic Society continues to have an interest in Parish matters and holds monthly meetings with a variety of speakers.  
Last year was a mixed one for the Society, its growth in membership and successes overshadowed by the sad loss of our Chairman Margaret Rogers.  Much of what we have achieved in recent years is attributable to Margaret’s contribution, her drive, enthusiasm and encouragement helped to recruit new members and publicise the organisation.

The aims of the Society are:

· To care about our surroundings, where we live and work.

· To improve the fabric of the area for present and future generations.

· To safeguard the heritage and character of Kinver.

· To set and encourage high standards of design and sustainability.

Our monthly programme of speakers continue to attract good attendances from members and visitors, on average 33 members and 6 visitors attended each meeting, and several regular visitors became members.  Membership now stands at 50.

The Committee meet every two months for business meetings, and members meet every third Monday in the month, except January.  March is our AGM, August a coach outing, October our Commendation Award, and December a Christmas Party.  Our coach trip last year was to the Cotswolds and this year’s venue is being planned at the moment.

We were saddened to hear recently of the death of Mick Wilkinson who carved the Society’s logo on our oak Commendation Award. This is currently held by Joe Reynolds in recognition of his one-man drive to Keep Kinver Tidy.  The evening was very well attended and included past, present and incumbent District Chairman, also South Staffs Council Leader.  The Award is given annually to a person, group, organisation or building which has made a significant difference to the life of the community.

Our programme for the coming year includes: Hotel with Famous Guests (John Butterworth), John Sparry, Blue Bins (Lucy Judson), Chateau Impney (John Richard), Water – Capability Brown (Nick Haycock), Lost Mansions of the Black Country (Ian Bott), Last Countess of Enville (Ros Willetts).

The Committee  wish to thank everyone for their help and assistance provided in what has been a challenging year for the Society.

6.3    Kinver Community Library Limited 
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It is hard to believe that we are now quite well into our 4th year as a community led library.

But here we are with a dedicated team of volunteers working at the front desk and behind the scenes to ensure that the library service is delivered to the community in much the same way as it was when the County Council transferred that responsibility to us on 1st January 2017.

We have run a number of initiatives during and after our normal opening hours. These include the Summer Reading Challenge and activities during school holidays for our younger readers, two reading groups, a crossword group, and several family history sessions. 

A new venture in 2019 was a photography course which was well attended and produced some outstanding results for a display in the Library. We produced the Kinver Library Calendar again which involved a competition open to all to submit photographs for selection for it.

We have hosted a series of wellbeing sessions of art and craft work entitled “Create Space”.

We have hosted other wellbeing services with visits of representatives from the Beacon Centre for the Blind and Seisdon Wellbeing. Public service information has been provided through a Friends Against Scams presentation from NatWest Bank, and the police hold regular drop in sessions with our local PCSOs
The library is becoming more and more established as a community-run enterprise, underlined by the proud achievement of Support Staffordshire’s Star Award for Volunteer Team of 2019. 

Physical health has been catered for too, with not only the County-run library walk but also walks linked to local history week. A library walking group has been established to walk the 100 footpaths during each year and report defects to Kinver Parish Council.

We have held a musical soiree with a local professional classical guitarist, Michael Christian Durrant.  Continuing with the musical theme we put on a talk on the life of Sir Malcolm Sargent and had a session for plucky youngsters to try their hand at playing the harp!

We are also outward-facing in our support of worthy causes in the wider world and our well-attended Macmillan Coffee Mornings have become embedded in our annual offering. 

During the year we took safe custody of the Parish Clock after it left the care of the Post Office and was restored courtesy of the Parish Council. This fine piece now hangs from a library wall and is in keeping with our lovely building. There is short history of the clock on display

My thanks go out to the splendid team of volunteers that make all of this happen and the Kinver residents who support the services that we provide.

Paul Wooddisse

Chairman, Kinver Community Library.
6.4
KINVER COMMUNITY BUS LTD

The bus has continued to be of service to the community throughout the year and it is hard to think that a bus in one colour or another has been running for over thirty years.  Even now, with so many people able to drive we carry several hundred passengers every month, door to door in and out of the village.

We have an excellent team of volunteer drivers who put themselves out to serve the community and we have a superb team of directors to back them up. 

In September we were all shocked at the death of Margaret Rogers.  She was the only founder member left in the organisation.  She was the Treasurer/Secretary and a main stay for the bus and had been heavily involved in the bus since its concept.

We have now reorganised our duties as follows:

Ian Lowe.

Chairman

Robert Kay.
Vice chairman, Hiring’s and Bookings

Julie Rogers. 
Fuel & Passenger records and day to day treasurer

Dawn Carter.
Driver organiser

Elizabeth Kay.
Minute Secretary

Mary Middleton.

Our quarterly figures and annual figures will be produced by out accountant.

It is our intention for the bus to continue inot the future and while we have the support of the drivers etc., there is no reason why this should not happen.

Ian Lowe, Chairman - Kinver Community Bus Ltd
6.5
KINVER FLAG FUND – Community Action
Flying the Flag was the brain child of the late Derek Hemming and is part of Community Action.  It is a lovely way to celebrate a special occasion such as birth of a child, birthdays, wedding day, families visiting from overseas, receiving an award/degree etc. 
A poster is produced to the sponsor’s requirements and displayed in a frame and displayed on the appropriate date on the *Flag Pole where the Flag is raised right in the centre of the village High Street (paved area by the White Harte Annex). We are happy to personalise posters with a photograph etc., (a copy of the poster can be made for you SAE required or by email) we will discuss this with you when you call, we only use your details for purposes directly related to Flying the Flag (see your Data below).  Dates can also be block-booked for the year ahead to save you time and ensure you don't forget a date. 
The flag was hoisted for the first time on 28th May 1992; since then we have raised in excess of £11,000 from your donations, and to date, we have distributed this back into the community via parish clubs, groups and organisations.
To Fly the Flag, please contact me (Marita Fullwood) on 01384-878208 try to give at least two weeks’ notice, we are all volunteers and not available all of the time (please leave a message and I will return your call as soon as I can); a minimum donation of £3 per flying is requested though more is never refused and is much appreciated. Cheques should be made payable to "Kinver Flag Fund".  

Your Data: we use your details for purposes directly related to Flying the Flag, ie the *posters will bear the information and/or images agreed with you the sponsor, brief details in our accounts and in the quarterly Newssheet. Contact details are kept privately.

It is with great sadness that Margaret Rogers of Community Action passed away in September, she will be sorely missed by KFF I found her very supportive in relation to the Flag Fund and also personally.  Her willingness to help many organisations will be greatly missed.  Our sincere condolences go out to Margaret’s family.

In addition to our linen Union Flag using the previous flag we also have a St George’s Flag, French, Australian and Norwegian printed polyester flags (the latter two have been purchased by sponsors which were flown when their relatives came over to visit Kinver), these have been added to our collection is growing. 
We distribute our funds within the local community, so by flying the flag to celebrate your special occasions you are helping others around you.  Our funds are not huge, but if you are a local organisation, charity etc., with a specific project or goal in mind let us know so we can consider a contribution in support to help you on your way; we intend to meet in the spring to discuss distribution of some more funds.
Our Committee met in December and have distributed some of our funds to the following local concerns: 

· Kinver Fitness Collective funds have been used to keep their members safe when riding, running,  
walking. 

· Kinver Old Peoples Welfare towards the vouchers which were distributed in December, these are 
spent in our village shops.

We are very pleased to announce that Kinver Civic Society have kindly sponsored `Flying the Flag’ for Royal occasions for a further twelve months August 2019 to July 2020, we would like to thank them very much for their kind donation.  
Thank you to DG2 Design who donated towards our costs.  Thank you to John Bills for his continued help throughout the year in hoisting and flying the flag, whatever the day and whatever the weather, without his help we wouldn’t be able to promote your special day, thank you also to Sarah Sparkes, Carol Groucutt, and Harry Rogers for continued support
 

Congratulations everybody on your special occasions. Give me a call, I'm looking forward to hearing from you during the coming year with your celebration Kinver Flag Fund bookings. 

Thank you everyone - Marita Fullwood booking administration.
6.6   KINVER FLORAL ART CLUB

Following our AGM and an Extra Ordinary General meeting on 11th February, the Decision was taken that the club would fold after its final demonstration meeting in December.

Maureen Eglington – Chairman
6.7  KINVER METHODIST CHURCH REPORT TO 2020 PCC

Kinver Methodist Church is located at the Potter’s Cross end of the village and is a welcoming community with Jesus at the centre. We aim to worship Him together and draw others to love and follow Him. The church is part of the Wolverhampton and Shrewsbury District and is one of fifteen churches in the Vale of Stour Circuit. 

As a church, we have had much to give thanks for over the past twelve months. Rev. Michael Payne, who assumed pastoral responsibility for the congregation in September 2018, was confirmed as our permanent minister in September 2019. After a time of change and uncertainty over the past few years, we are thankful for Rev. Michael’s pastoral care and support and look forward to working with him as, together, we move forward in our ministry. Since Rev. Michael’s appointment, he has worked closely with the team at St. Peter’s Church and St. Mary’s Enville, to continue the valuable work of ‘Church Together’ in Kinver. This co-operation between the churches in the village has led to a number of joint events being organised and continues to be a blessing to both congregations. 

Rev. Michael is ably supported by two ‘supernumerary’ (retired) ministers in our congregation: Rev. Peter Clarke, formerly the Methodist minister at Kinver and Rev. Andrew Roberts who was part of the ‘Fresh Expressions’ ministry of the Methodist Church. As a congregation, we are blessed to have the leadership, care and support of Michael, Peter and Andrew as we continue to serve God in the village. 

Our Sunday morning services are held at 10.00am and are a mixture of traditional and contemporary worship, with a focus on Bible teaching and praying together. Coffee is served after the service, giving an opportunity to reflect on what we have learned, as well as being a valuable time of fellowship. Children’s Church runs during the morning service, where the youngsters enjoy games, crafts and puzzles whilst learning about the Bible in a fun and engaging way. We are not currently holding regular services on Sunday evenings, but there are occasional evening services to coincide with key events in the Christian calendar. Our Advent Carol service was held at the beginning of December and was well supported, as was our traditional ‘Carols by Candlelight’ on 22nd December. Details of future evening services (together with information about all our mid-week meetings and activities) can be found on the church website www.potterscross.com.
One of our aims over the past year has been to develop the work which we do, as a church, with children and young people in the village. Having been invited into the Potter’s Cross playgroup, members of our congregation have recently begun visiting, to read Bible stories to the children. We have also been running an after-school club (JAM Club) at Foley, for children in year two, which has been lots of fun. Each JAM Club runs for six weeks on a Tuesday afternoon and has been enthusiastically received by the children. JAM Club starts again at the beginning of May, when we will be looking at ‘Heroes of the Old Testament.’ 

We have thoroughly enjoyed putting on ‘Experience’ days at church for year one at Foley School. Last October the children came along to ‘Experience Harvest’ and ‘Experience Easter’ will take place at the beginning of April. Through these ‘Experience’ days, we want to help children and staff to understand something of God’s goodness and generosity to us, both in the way he provides for our daily needs and also through the ultimate gift of His Son, the Lord Jesus. 

One of the highlights of the past year was the ‘Lionheart and the Great Pyramid Adventure’ Holiday Club, which we held for a week during the summer holidays. The Club was aimed at children between 4 and 11 years of age and was led by a team from Operation Mobilisation (‘OM’). Over fifty children attended during the week and the feedback from parents and children was fantastic: so much so that we are running the Holiday Club again this summer during week commencing 27th July. The OM team will be visiting Foley and Brindley in the summer term to publicise the event and more details will be available nearer the time. 
Aside from Children’s work, we had a wonderful evening with Chris and Abby Eaton at the end of November. Ninety five people were treated to a delicious supper and an inspiring evening, as Chris and Abby performed their music and shared with us some of the ways in which God has worked in their lives. 

We have continued to run our mid-week Bible Study courses, which have both challenged and encouraged us in our Christian faith. Last spring we ran a six week course looking at the Old Testament book of Ezekiel, which many of us had never studied before. It was fascinating to discover how the prophecies in Ezekiel are fulfilled in the gospel of Jesus and the experience of Christians. Last September we moved to the New Testament and spent eight weeks looking at the eight ‘beatitudes’ which begin the Sermon on the Mount in Matthew’s gospel. The Sermon on the Mount sets out the standards Christ has given us and is Jesus’ own description of what he wanted his followers to be and to do. Jesus calls his followers to be ‘holy’ or ‘different’ in outlook and behaviour – quite a challenge in 2020, but we are learning. It has been good to share some of these evenings with our friends from St Peter’s Church. Although quite different in content, both these courses have been especially helpful in reminding us of the extraordinary truths of the Christian gospel and in challenging us to live as Christian disciples, here in Kinver.

We are looking forward to two further mid-week studies: a joint Lent Course with St. Peter’s Church begins on Tuesday, 3rd March and at the end of April, we begin a six week study of the life of David.  
As we look forward to Easter, we have an opportunity once again to reflect on what God has done for us in Jesus. We thank Him for His love and faithfulness to us throughout the past year and trust in His goodness and mercy for the year to come. 

Ruth Stilton

Kinver Methodist Church

6.8   KINVER OLD PEOPLE’S WELFARE REPORT 2019
The committee were very sad to lose Margaret Rogers, their Treasurer and Fund-raiser who had organised the printing and redemption of the Christmas vouchers for many years, however her daughter, Julie, kindly organised the printing and numbering of the vouchers and she and Harry passed on Margaret’s OPW files, so we were able to distribute vouchers as usual on the first Friday in December (6th December, 2019).  

As usual, this took place in the Senior Citizens’ Club, Legion Drive, and tea, coffee and biscuits were provided to those who stayed for a chat after claiming their vouchers.

Over 900 £7 vouchers were issued to pensioners living in Kinver Parish, and 20 businesses agreed to accept them towards purchases made between 6/12/19 and 31/1/20.  Gifts to the value of the vouchers were purchased, wrapped and delivered to former Kinver residents now living in local care homes.

By the end of February, all the redeemed vouchers should have been checked against the lists of claimants and the businesses repaid by cheque from the organisation’s funds.

Grants were received from the following organisations:-

	£325

£6,000

£100

£250
	Kinver Darts Club

Ken Wrigley Memorial Charity

Kinver Constitutional Club Donation Fund

Kinver Flag Fund



We are very grateful for this support, without which we would not be able to continue with this annual gift to parishioners.

The committee also monitors changes in the provision of health and long-term care for the elderly; availability of public transport; currently the change to on-line-only applications and renewals of blue badges is of concern.

Val Davis (Secretary and Acting Treasurer)
6.9
  KINVER W.I.

It is with sadness that I have to inform you that Kinver Village W.I. closed its doors at the end of December 2019 as nobody could be found to take on the functions of the committee.

All paper work now resides at W.I. House, Hallow, Worcs and some has been put into the archives at Worcester so all information is there should anybody come along who is interested in restarting the W.I.

Glenys Lloyd (Ex president).
6.10    Kinver Sports and Community Association

It is the volunteers who make the KSCA what it is. Their efforts are now paying off and there is a buzz around the place.


Fundraising efforts organised by volunteers have raised considerable amounts during the last 12 months with a New Year’s Eve Party, Xmas raffle, December Vintage Tea, Black Country Night, Bric-a-Brac sold during Eco days and marshalling Kinver Open Gardens.


In addition, financial grants have been gratefully received from The Wrigley Trust, Awards For All, The Wylde Memorial charity, DPD, and Councillors V Wilson & B Edwards. 


We have also secured a grant from Rural Community Energy Fund for a Feasibility study on the way forward with regard to replacing the heating systems and to ensure that the building is as energy efficient as possible and as near to carbon neutral as possible.


The grants, donations and fundraising have enabled us to make further improvements to the facilities including a new fire alarm, door access controls, new lighting in the Hall, new chairs for the Hall (with financial support from Kinver U3A and New Kinver Players), a new small kitchen, a defibrillator cabinet, refurbishment of gent’s toilets & committee rooms (following a roof leak), a new scaffold tower and other essential maintenance. We were also given a defibrillator which is now installed and held an open first aid training day for the village.


These improvements and the introduction of the Village buffet have helped make the building more attractive and comfortable for increasing numbers of users including a very successful Youth Café.


We have also co-hosted with Kinver Eco collective two Eco days. One was an information day which included Veolia and South Staffs Council and the other day we had stall holders and demonstrations on recycling, food and bio-diversity.  


However, we cannot rest on our laurels since a much more fundamental refurbishment and modest extension of the building is very necessary, including new roofing, insulation, heating systems, toilets, additional meeting room, storage space etc., and landscaping the Sterrymere, all of which will be done in the most environmentally friendly way possible in order to make it fit for the next 50 years.


A planning application recently been submitted to district council. Considerable effort is now being expended on preparing grant applications to fund this project, including the National Lottery Community Fund.

Finally, our new website has recently gone live. Please check it out at www.ksca.uk.
6.11    Kinver Youth Café    [image: image1.emf]








The Youth Café is going from strength to strength thanks to the hard work of all our volunteers and lovely children. We regularly get between 35 and 40 children a week.  The idea was conceived by Kinver Parish council and has now completed its second, year running independently.  
The Youth café is a safe and warm place for children to drop in, meet their mates and relax.  We have Xbox, Playstation, Nintendo, table tennis, table football, air hockey and outside entertainment from time to time, such as street dancing, discos and wipeout.  
The entrance fee is £1 and we are there on a Tuesday night from 7 until 9pm during term time.  We are incredibly lucky here in Kinver with our generous local sponsors and thank them all so much for their support.  Without them we could not offer the children as much and we do.  
The sponsors during 2019 were; Kinver Parish Council, Police and Crime commissioners People’s Power grant, Skyvs, Anthony and Gwenderlin Wylde Trust, Ken Wrigley Trust, Kinver Rotary and The White Harte who had a fundraising week just for us. We also thank Andy Calloway for creating our lovely new logo.

Special thanks go to our Chairman John Cutler for keeping us in order, Faye Saunders for finding our volunteers and organising the rotas. Denise Geoghegan our secretary from the start has retired due to health reasons.  We wish her a speedy recovery.  Ben Davis has kindly taken her role. Nick Geoghegan has vetted the accounts, which were prepared by the treasurer Christine Allen.

6.12   Late Night Shopping 


Late Night shopping was held on the last Friday in November. It was a lovely evening dry but cold. There were carol singing provided by The Kinver Methodist and Compton Hospice choirs which added a Christmas feeling to the evening. The Christmas lights were switched on Courtesy  of Kinver Parish Council and the Big Christmas tree was given and  lit with pretty lights  sponsors  by the Kinver Country Fayre committee.


There was big excitement by the children and adults as Santa Claus came down the High Street on his sleigh, provide by Kinver Rotary Club.  The reports that came back from the traders that it was a very good and financial evening. 


Thank you to the traders for organising a wonderful village event.

6.13    (NATIONAL TRUST) KINVER EDGE COMMITTEE - REPORT TO PARISH COUNCIL, 2020

The Kinver Edge Committee continues to work with and support the National Trust in its management of Kinver Edge and the Rock Houses.


Visitor numbers at the property remain impressively high. The 2019 / 2020 season has seen a record 66,000 visitors to the Rock Houses, more than doubling the number of visitors over a three year period. Visitors receive a great welcome from volunteers and staff.


Kinver Edge and the Rock Houses are at the heart of the local community and the Committee and National Trust recognise its importance to both local people and visitors from further afield. Last year public events included lantern-making, rag-rug making sessions, a running event, scone therapy and a very successful Father Christmas Grotto. In 2019 over twenty school groups were welcomed to the property, including a group of SEN children who scaled the hill fort in wheelchairs, hoisted on ropes by their teachers. In 2020 there will be even more engagement activities, including an outdoor theatre performance of Wind in the Willows. Woodland crafts, bird ringing and a “moth breakfast.”  The National Trust is committed to reaching new audiences, particularly young people and children.


There are a number of other new developments planned in 2020 to develop the visitor experience and enhance the property. A new hedge is being established by the gardening team along the drive, which will extend the size of the meadow area and orchard. New toilet facilities are planned for the Rock Houses later this year and plans are still being developed for Worcestershire Kingsford Lane car park, including looking at the feasibility of resurfacing and the provision of picnic and play areas for children. On Kinver Edge new fencing will see the cattle grazing area extended to control the invasive Himalayan Balsam.


Habitat work this winter has focussed on the creation of woodland rides – which are sunny corridors in which flowers, small shrubs and butterflies can thrive. Thinning areas of woodland allows more light to reach the forest floor. Ride creation in the previous year resulted in a riot of foxgloves along the orange waymarked trail that leads to the Hillfort. This coming spring work will resume on creating habitat for bees and small flowering plants on the heath and acid grassland near the war memorial. By scraping back the top layer of grass the sandy surface below is revealed, which provides a home for many types of mining bee. This work has been carried out with the advice of the local Wildlife Trust at Highgate Common, and the NT hope to raise funds for an entomologist to conduct a full survey later this year of the insects on this part of the site.


The team are engaging with local community groups, for example attending the Worcestershire Local Access Forum, delivering talks such as for the Open Door group in Halesowen, and hosting corporate volunteer days. Guided walks are also planned, including a walk for Kinver Rotary to look at some of the conservation measures planned for the property. Kinver Edge Committee will continue to represent the National Trust at community events, including summer and winter fayres held in Kinver and Enville

Partnership is at the heart of strategic planning and the National Trust is proud of the relationships its has established with the many community groups and individuals in the  local area and recognises the support given by Kinver Parish Council over many years. The popularity of Kinver Edge brings many benefits to the village of Kinver, local people and businesses. The staff and volunteers at the Kinver Edge and the Rock Houses look forward to working alongside the local community towards a successful future.


Helen Selkirk (Visitor Experience Manager, Kinver Edge and the Rock Houses and Benthall Hall NT)


Mick Grove  (on behalf of the Kinver Edge Committee and National Trust)

6.14
PETER PAN PRE-SCHOOL - STOURTON 







I am sad to have to say this, but Peter Pan Pre-school is now CLOSED. We closed on the 20th September 2019, not by my choice, (Julie Rogers).


We celebrated our 50 years of Peter Pan when we broke up in July with a party for the children & invited parents past and present for tea, coffee & cakes. Margaret had worked, run & then became owner of Peter Pan from 1972-2019.  


I would have liked to try and make a go of it for my Mum Margaret, but I can't run a pre-school with no Children.  We were supposed to start the term back with 5 children but through the summer 2 of our children's family had to look for all-day care, which we couldn't provide, the other child it was easier for her to stay at home instead of the family running back & forward to school.

We had a new child start the week after Margaret passed away the reason that I opened the pre-school back up on the 9th September, after a week of the mum wanting to stay & play which we don't do at our pre-school the mum decided it's not for her child, leaving us with 1 child & their mum called it a day (leaving us) so we had to call it a day at the end of week commencing 20th September.


I would like to say a BIG THANK YOU for all the support over the years from parents who have been bringing their children to Peter Pan Pre-School over the past Fifty years. Julie Rogers
6.15    Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal 2019.


This year Kinver and Enville Poppy Appeal took on Swindon and Smestow including Wombourne, due to the retirement of their Poppy Appeal Organiser and the closing of Swindon and Smestow Branch of the Royal British Legion. We also benefitted from the collection at Sainsbury Super Market in Wombourne. 


I am pleased to report that the combined total money collected from Kinver and Enville and Swindon and Smestow is £33,846.49p. Our grateful thanks go to all Poppy Collectors in the areas who helped to achieve this great result for the Appeal. My grateful thanks to Alison Roberts and her Sister Jackie and Linda White who said they would organise Sainsbury for me and deliver some of the wreaths in Wombourne. Kinver and Enville Poppy Appeal total was £18,607.49p. and Swindon and Smestow was £2,771. and £12,467.35p from Sainsbury.



Well done to everyone who helped.


Lin Hingley Kinver and Enville Poppy Appeal Organiser.

6.16
SMALL BUSINESS SATURDAY 

This was held on the first Saturday in December, it is held to celebrate our small Business in our village.  


We had a beautiful sunny day and the entertainment came from village choirs, and Ekels over the edge. This year we also had the Bedcote Morris Dancers and their Clog Dancers team.  All the entertainers encourage more shoppers to the village, and even the prospective MP Gavin Williamson visited us in the morning.  


It was a great day and our very grateful thanks go to all who participles in it.


Organiser District Councillor Lin Hingley.

6.17
STOURTON VILLAGE HALL

It has been a difficult year for all Trustees involved in the running of Stourton Village Hall because of the illness and then passing of our friend and colleague Margaret Rogers. Margaret worked tirelessly for the Village Hall for 50 years in various capacities, most notably as Treasurer and Secretary. She bore her condition and treatment with typical fortitude, still working with her customary attention to detail right up to her death, leaving affairs in apple-pie order for Trustees to pick up.

The Trustees are very grateful that Harry and Julie Rogers have continued their invaluable work on behalf of the Village Hall throughout this last year despite their personal circumstances.

Sadly the Peter Pan Pre-school had to close at the turn of the year as numbers had fallen to an unsustainable level.

Stourton Women’s Institute continue in their regular use of the Hall on two Wednesdays a month plus all other events in their calendar.

The Hall hosts Junior and Adult Tae Kwon Do sessions on a weekly basis as well as examinations and special events as they arise.

Beginners and more advanced Yoga sessions are held at the Hall on a weekly basis.

The Hall continues to operate as the Stourton polling station for all local and national elections.

Trustees were grateful for the grant of £375 from Brian Edwards’ SSC local members’ scheme towards refurbishment in our Committee Room.   

SVH is available for hire for private functions, as well as for local organizations, on a one-off basis and our booking secretary is available by phone. 

Report from John Fallon, Chairman

 6.18
St Peter’s Church Report to the 2020 Annual Parish Meeting

St Peter’s is the Parish Church of Kinver and is open to all who live in the Parish.  We work together with St Mary’s Enville and Kinver Methodist Church to share the Good News of Christianity – available for all.  

In May last year, our Rector, the Rev’d Karen Stanton left us to become Vicar of Hale in Chester Diocese.  I can report that Karen has settled in well to her new parish which brings her back to the Manchester area where she started her ministry and means she is close to her son and daughter.  We then began the process of reviewing where we are as a parish and to decide what qualities we wanted in a new Rector.  A parish profile was produced and the advertisement was published just before Christmas.  By the time of this Annual Parish Meeting, we hope to confirm a successful outcome of this process. 

In Karen’s absence we continued through 2019 to provide a full programme of Sunday services, thanks to the dedication and hard work of our team of retired clergy, lay readers, wardens and lay people, under the leadership of our curate, Rev’d Deborah Walton. In June we celebrated  Nicki Caines’ ordination as Curate by the Bishop of Wolverhampton.  You will find details of all our services on the parish council notice boards, in the library and church hall and on our newly-launched website – www.stpeterskinver.org.uk.

During the year, our team of chaplains serving Kinver High School was joined by members of the Methodist church.  This means that we were able to increase our visits to the school from one to two days per week, providing much needed support for pupils and staff alike during a very stressful year for the school community. Contact will all three village schools continued to prosper with history days for both juniors and infants, “Experience Joseph” for Brindley pupils and a discussion with Christian artist Jake Lever around his thought-provoking paintings installed in church.  The schools’ Remembrance Service was, once more, a truly moving occasion.

The many years’ faithful service by one of our lay readers, John Gibbons, was celebrated as John  became Reader Emeritus and moved on to focus on pastoral support for the village’s lonely , sick and bereaved residents.

We hosted nine weddings and 25 Baptisms during the year.  For each and every wedding couple, Baptismal parent and God-parent we offered much preparation and support to ensure that these important events were as joyful and meaningful as possible.  We were also there for many families in their grief for the loss of a loved-one, conducting 18 church and 18 crematoria funerals.  Our care for bereaved families continues through our “life After Loss” group with its programme of social and support meetings.

St Peter’s is an ancient Grade 1 listed building and it costs a lot of money to maintain.  During 2019, a programme of fund-raising enabled us to install a new and efficient heating boiler to ensure that our services, concerts and social functions can continue whatever the weather.  We completed the programme of urgent works to the fabric including repairing the clock and the lightning conductor and ensuring the roof remained water-tight. 

The Church Hall in Vicarage Drive continued to thrive under a dedicated band of workers.  During the year the hall benefited from new chairs, a refit of the kitchen and improvements to the toilets, making it an even better venue for the many village groups and societies who use it.

Although we serve the whole community, we receive no national or local government funding.  As well as running our own affairs, we need to pay nearly £60,000 per year to Lichfield Diocese for clergy salaries, training and pensions.  The financial support of the village is essential to enable us to continue to operate and thrive.  Our programme of concerts and social events is proving very helpful in that regard, but we do rely on the generosity of congregations and visitors to fund our £2,000 per week running costs.  We hope be able to continue to grow and serve our community for many years to come.

Mark Middleton

St Peter’s Church, Kinver
Appointment of the Rector of Kinver and Enville
We are delighted to announce the appointment of the Reverend Richard Clarkson as the new Rector of Kinver and Enville.  Richard is currently Rector of a Benefice of five rural parishes in the Market Drayton area and is the Lichfield Diocesan environmental officer. The Bishop and the whole interview panel were unanimous in selecting Richard to lead our churches into the future and encourage younger families to join us.
Richard is married to Lucie and they have three sons ranging from three to ten years.  He wants to put down firm roots now for his boys to complete their education locally.  He is passionate about music and is a talented musician. He has experience of forming choirs and has a love of choral evensong, BCP traditional services as well as modern approaches including Taize and pet services. He has worked in rural farming communities, has led outdoor services and has a real feel for the countryside.
Richard hopes to start with us in July to allow his children to make a smooth transition between schools.  We very much look forward to welcoming him to our churches and our village communities.
Church Wardens of St Peter’s Kinver and St Mary’s Enville. 1st March 2020
7.
ANY OTHER MATTERS RAISED BY THE PUBLIC

Mrs V Davies addressed the Council to express her concerns over the over stretching of volunteers to run organisations in the village. In particular the library have to take on more items from the County Council for no additional remuneration.

